December 26, 1989

	MEMORANDUM FOR:
	LINDA R. ANKU
REGIONAL ADMINISTRATOR

	 
	 

	THROUGH:
	LEO CAREY, DIRECTOR
OFFICE OF FIELD PROGRAMS

	 
	 

	FROM:
	THOMAS J. SHEPICH, DIRECTOR
DIRECTORATE OF COMPLIANCE PROGRAMS

	 
	 

	SUBJECT:
	Asbestos and the Hazard Communication Standard


This is in response to your memo of November 7 regarding the requirement of the Hazard Communication Standard (HCS) under 1926.59(e) for employers involved in asbestos removal to develop and implement a written hazard communication program specific to the hazard of asbestos exposure.

The scope and application section (b) of the HCS requires "all employers to provide information to their employees about the hazardous chemicals to which they are exposed by means of a hazard communication program..." etc. Further, the HCS at section (e), requires employers to develop, implement and maintain a written hazard communication program which includes (among other things) a list of the hazardous chemicals known to be present and a description of how the company will comply with sections (f),(g) and (h) of the standard. Section (e)(2) additionally requires employers on a multi-employer worksite who "produce, use or store hazardous chemicals" to develop a written hazard communication program. The HCS defines "use" as packaging, handling, reacting or transferring. The employees at an asbestos removal operation certainly are "handling" the hazardous chemical asbestos. Employers of employees involved in asbestos removal would therefore be required to develop a written hazard communication program not only to protect their employees, but also for the employees of other employers who may be exposed to the hazard of asbestos that is being created by the removal operations. Again, we believe these requirements are triggered by the scope and application section (b), the written program requirements at section (e), and the definitions section (c) (see definitions for "employee", "employer", "exposure" and "use").

You mentioned that the construction asbestos standard, [1926.1101] does not require a MSDS for asbestos. We agree with the argument put forth in your memorandum that since [1926.1101] does not specifically require that a written hazard communication program be developed for the hazards of asbestos exposure during removal operations, the more general requirement of 29 CFR 1926.59(e) applies to the situation. While we believe that 1926.59(e) of the HCS applies as set forth above to the hazards of asbestos-exposed employees during asbestos removal, we also acknowledge that a MSDS for "asbestos" cannot be required under 1926.59. It is the responsibility of the chemical manufacturer to develop the MSDS and send it to the downstream employer(s) for their information and use in their hazard communication programs. Obviously, asbestos-removal contractors have no way of obtaining the MSDS for the specific asbestos-containing materials they are removing. Employers may be encouraged, however, to obtain or develop a "generic" MSDS for "asbestos" for use in their overall hazard communication program, but they cannot be required to do so.

As discussed with Mr. Jim Johnston of your staff, we question the validity of the employer's assertion that "no other chemicals" (besides asbestos itself) are "used" during asbestos removal operations. We understand that this is the employer's defense for not having a written hazard communication program. Usually these types of removal operations involve the use and application of certain surfactants and wetting agents which would themselves be subject to the provision of the HCS and for which a written hazard communication program would need to have been developed. In any event, the multi-employer requirements of section (e) of the HCS obligates the employer on a multi-employer worksite who may be exposing the employees of another employer to hazardous chemicals, (in this situation the asbestos he is causing exposure to through his removal operations), to develop a written hazard communication program which includes the methods that will be used to inform the other employers of the potential hazards.

I hope this will be of help to you in the litigation of this case. If you have any further questions, please feel free to contact [the Office of Health Compliance Assistance at (202) 693-2190].

